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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

held on 3rd March 2015

at 7.45pm at the Clubhouse

PRESENT: There were 61 members present.  Peter Higgs was in the Chair.
1. APOLOGIES
There were apologies for absence form Peter Frost, Peter Meisner and Dan Cameron.

2. MINUTES
The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 18th February 2014 were approved.
3. CHAIR’S REVIEW OF THE YEAR
The Chair encouraged members to read the full review on the website, and the reports from the Chairs of Tennis and Croquet.  He thanked the members of the Committee and invited them to describe some of the work they had carried out on behalf of the Club over the past year. 
· The Social Secretary (Hannah Carley) said there had been a number of really successful social events, starting with the Quiz Night, and including a really good event for Club volunteers, and culminating in an exceptionally successful Dinner Dance in January, attended by a record number of members and with music from the Club’s own band.
· The Member Representative (Rosie Campbell) commented on a year in which people’s passion for the Club was clearly on show.  She was struck by the response to the members’ survey, which revealed how positively members viewed the Club.  In the case of the categories debate she noted that we all wanted the same outcome which was successful Club Play sessions.
· The Director Membership (Catriona Lischka) reported that membership was holding up well.  There would be an important innovation soon with the arrival of on-line payment of subscriptions through the Go-Cardless system.
· The Executive Secretary  (Nigel Thorpe) described the development of a cloud based filing system for the Club papers, which offered easy access to all relevant documents for Club officials and which provided efficient continuity as office holders changed.  He also commented on the Club policies, which addressed the many operational issues the Club faced. In the last year a Charities policy had been introduced to set criteria for decisions on which charity events to hold. 
· The Director Clubhouse & Grounds (Ivan Savage) said the Facilities Manager, Matt Cowie, was doing a great job, with many innovations from tea and coffee being available to the imminent arrival of fibre optic broadband.  In addition the Clubhouse wiring had been made safe, and there was continuing work to solve the problems of court 3.

· The Vice Chair (Jeremy Labram) is responsible for the development strategy of the Club.  He described the long-term strategic development plan, which had been circulated to members.  This was an indicative document, including a range of projects, some of which had been on the Club’s agenda for a long time. Preliminary work had begun on the first of these, a practice area and hitting wall, with a team led by Justin Elcombe.  This should be complete later in 2015. Jeremy added that he was also chair of the Bar Committee.  This had put the bar into good shape, with about 50 people trained and trusted to open and run the bar.  The bar had also benefited from Matt Cowie’s entrepreneurial approach.
· The Chair of Tennis (Jonathan Pearson) picked the highlights from his Tennis Report.  The Club Championships had been a success with all the finals of the open, vets and juniors occurring on one day for the first time.  It was encouraging that there had been some first time winners.  George Cockbill was now Tournaments Director and would take the Annual Tournament and other tournaments forward.  The Multisport Tournament had been a great success.  A coaching session for improvers had been introduced with success.  Perhaps most exciting was the turnaround of Saturday afternoon Club Play, which had been floundering but was now thriving.
· The Chair of Croquet (Rita Brook) reported a very successful season with good support for tournaments and an Old College team in a competitive league which had performed very well.  Tuesday table tennis sessions were going well, as was the recently introduced book club.  The new season would start on 28th March.
4. TREASURER’S REPORT
In the Treasurer’s absence, the Chair reported that the Club’s service contracts with the tennis coaches, Facilities Manager and Bookkeeper had been reviewed and updated.  In particular he thanked the coaches for their constructive approach to this.  The outcome included the introduction of a facilities levy payable by the coaches for the use Club facilities, which meant that 5% of coaching fees now go to the Club’s Wear and Tear Fund.
The Chair noted the resolutions on subscriptions before the meeting.  Two of the proposed subscriptions for 2015-16 were in excess of the cap on subscription increases in the Club Rules.  If Club play Categories were retained the Committee proposed to make the Peak Intermediate and Peak Advanced tennis rates the same.  The second was to even up the anomalous difference in the Social Membership rate for tennis and croquet.
On the Club’s financial position, the Chair noted that income last year was £93k and recurring expenditure was £66k, which means there was a surplus of around £26k.  According to the financial modelling done for the Wear & Tear Fund, the Club needs about £90k in reserve after allowing for contingencies, plus a top-up of £20k a year.  So after making the necessary contribution to the Wear & Tear Fund the net surplus was around £7k.  This was expected to increase due to the contribution from the coaches via the facilities levy and the increase in subs if approved at this meeting.  The Club currently had an excess of £40k in cash reserves above the £90k required, some of which could be used for the practice area which was expected to cost around £30k.
David Cianfarani said that the Committee should not spend £30,000 on a practice area.  He was worried about that Court 3 would not last until its scheduled refurbishment in 2019.  Brian May argued that a limit should be set on the amount that the Committee could spend without referring it to the members for approval.  Some members expressed agreement with this but others disagreed.  Members also said there were other demands, such as improved floodlighting.  Sue Milton argued for a bigger clubhouse.  Jon Modica supported a practice area, and commented that the Committee would never find agreement at a general meeting.  The Committee had been elected to run the Club and to develop it. 
The Chair said that for the first time the Club has a long-run strategic development plan.  This had been developed by the Vice Chair and the Committees taking on board all the ideas and projects raised in the past.  In particular the order of the projects and how they impact on each other had been carefully thought through to avoid the scenario where resources were wasted.  The plan had been circulated to members for feedback, including the plan for the first project of a practice area incorporating a hitting wall.  The Chair noted that the hitting wall project had been approved by three previous Committees but never implemented.  At one time there had even been a grant from the LTA for a hitting wall but the money had been spent on other things.  The hitting wall had also been consistently mentioned in feedback from member surveys, including the most recent one.  All the other projects mentioned in the discussion are in the development plan, which of course includes plans for court refurbishment.  He called for an indicative show of hands on the practice area project to go ahead as planned.  There was nearly unanimous support with just one member opposed.
5. INCORPORATION
The Chair said the idea of incorporating the Club had been noted at a number of previous AGMs but had been delayed due to other priorities.  The Committee had now prepared a timetable for possible incorporation which had been on the website with the AGM papers.  He was noting this to bring it to the attention of members and that the timetable includes opportunity for discussion.  
Adrian Chen said he didn’t think there was any need for a company.  The Chair explained that The LTA now ran courses at which it explained that incorporation was a Club’s first line of defence before its insurance policy.  He recalled the events of 2013 ending in the expulsion of a member, who had threatened legal action.  This would have meant in practice claims against individual Committee members as the Club is not a legal entity.  Anne Traynor wanted members to be involved in the process.  The Chair referred again to the timetable which included a process of member consultation planned in the months ahead.  Brain May asked if we could decide in principle prior to work being done.  Patrick Mears said that he was drafting the legal documents and that in his experience people always wanted to see the details.  He also said that he thought the main reason to consider incorporation was so the Club could enter into contracts in its own name and operate under company as opposed to common law.  The Chair also noted that incorporation would mean the Club no longer needed to impose on individuals to act as Trustees for our lease.
6. ELECTION STATEMENTS

Adrian Chen, standing for Vice Chair of the Club, read a prepared statement.  He criticised the way nominations for Club elected positions had been handled.  He felt that members should have been advised that nominations were open again when the AGM was postponed from 10 February to 3 March.  He suggested that other members would have stood due to incorporation and that it would be wrong to elect this Committee and that the AGM should be adjourned.  He said that he was against incorporation and that it was appropriate that members of the Committee be exposed to being sued personally.  He concluded by saying that he was withdrawing his nomination.  The Chair said he would not respond to Adrian Chen’s remarks, except that he saw no grounds for declaring anything invalid and that the issue of incorporation has been on the agenda for a number of years.
There were no other election statements.

7. APPOINTMENTS
The Meeting approved retrospectively the appointments of Nigel Thorpe as Executive Secretary and Dan Cameron as Treasurer.  The Meeting also approved the reappointment of Joanne Cheung as Independent Financial Examiner.
8. CLUB PLAY
The Chair introduced this item noting that the first resolution was essentially a vote about organising Club Play using a system where the Tennis Committee provides standard guidance that is session specific and does it in a way that avoids the need to label members versus our current system that labels individuals as either ‘intermediate’ or ‘advanced’.  He then invited discussion from the floor.
Adrian Chen thought this proposal would take the Club backwards.  Steve Farrer thought there was a significant overlap in ability between the current advanced and intermediate categories.  Rupe Gupta said that when he was promoted from intermediate to advanced he did not notice a material difference in many of the players and in fact he thought 25% of advanced players should be demoted.  He argued that the system was broken and needed to be fixed.  Roger Gane also thought the system was broken.  Gillian Kerr noted that categories were divisive and that intermediates sometimes did feel like second class citizens in how they were treated.  Hillary Woof argued in favour of session standards.  David Cianfarini noted that the LTA made reference to intermediate and advanced standards.  Jon Modica said it was becoming increasingly difficult to play members in, and unless he had the capacity to play members down as well as up the categories were not fit for purpose.  His vote was to disband them.  David Cianfarani thought that 100 intermediate members might now turn up and cause difficulty with managing Saturday afternoon club play.  A number of members noted that the open session on the first Saturday of the month had typically only been attended by about 4 intermediates.  Jon Modica added that he thought the Tennis Committee would act quickly to solve any problems should they arise.  Maria Szekely stated that the standard would fall on Wednesday nights if categories were abandoned and instead we moved to session standards.  David Lischka thought people were opposed to change but something needed to change.  Other comments were made some for and some against.

After everyone had been given the opportunity to speak the Chair brought the discussion to a close and explained how the voting form worked, which was then distributed.
9. VOTING AND RESULTS
The voting forms were then collected and counted by the Executive Secretary and the Member Representative.  Counting included the postal vote, which closed 24 hours before the AGM.
The outcome of the vote on Resolution A was that over 50% of members who voted supported a move away from the ‘intermediate’ and ‘advanced’ system.  The vote on the night was 39 “yes” and 20 “no” and when postal votes were added this became 60 “yes” and 54 “no”.  The Chair noted that although the croquet members were entitled to vote they had decided not to.  As the use of ‘intermediate’ and ‘advanced’ categories is in the rules it requires a 67% majority to change a rule and so the outcome of the vote is for no change to the rules.
There were three resolutions concerning subscriptions.  Resolution B was only relevant had resolution A passed by 67%.  However the vote was 88 “yes” and 19 “no”.  Resolution C was for the annual subscription rate for peak intermediate tennis members to be £220 (i.e. for the same rate to be paid by both ‘intermediate’ and ‘advanced’ members).  The vote was 80 “yes” and 24 “no”.  Resolution D was simply to align the tennis and croquet social membership subscriptions to the same rate of £20.  The vote was 84 “yes” and 12 “no”.
The election for the Mixed Captain position was between Liz Rowland and Anne Traynor.  The Chair thanked them both for standing.  The vote was a tie, with 51 votes each.  The two ladies agreed to toss a coin, which was performed by the Club’s Honorary President for 2015, Jenny Ritchie.  Liz Rowland won and was deemed elected.
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Jonathan Coombs was concerned that more people should be able to vote in the Club election and wondered about electronic elections.  
Gillian Kerr noted that a majority had voted in favour of disbanding the intermediate and advanced categories.  What was the next step?  The Member Representative agreed that we needed to follow this up.  The Chair said that we should give careful consideration on the best way to do this.  
The Chair closed the meeting and thanked everyone for their attendance.
The Meeting closed at 10.30pm. 
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